
March 12, 2013 

 

We appreciate the information provided recently in response to our public record request. 

There are a few questions that have arisen from an initial review of the material. The July 1, 2008 

building plan check and inspection services contract written by Arnold Kemp of Kemp Inspection Service 

appears to have been signed by then City Manager Nancy Fleming on Feb. 18, 2009; it is very similar to 

the June 2007 contract without the code enforcement responsibilities however there are some glaring 

omissions. Specifically, paragraph 11 of the 2007 contract which clearly states that “no employment 

relationship is created or implied by this agreement…” and “…Rio Dell shall provide no benefits of any 

kind to Kemp”  is no longer in the 2009 agreement. In fact, the 2009 contract provided by Kemp clearly 

states “In performing such work, Arnold Kemp thereto shall have the powers and duties of Rio Dell 

Building Inspector and Building Official.” The elimination of the “independent contractor” clause in the 

2009 contract would appear to create an employee/employer relationship between Kemp and the city 

which may include benefits.  Other than the reimbursement of cost specified in the 2009 agreement, is 

any other fee, wage, reimbursement or benefit provided to Kemp (including but not limited to free or 

reduced cost water, health benefits, insurance of any type, paid time off, travel expense, etc.)? 

A couple of other interesting omissions from the 2009 contract include paragraph 10 in the 

earlier contract which states that upon termination “Kemp shall immediately return all materials and 

records relating to Rio Dell to city hall.”. Also, paragraph 12 of the 2007 contract regarding mediation for 

any dispute with each side paying their own attorney fees no matter the outcome is also missing from 

the 2009 contract.   

Is the Feb. 18, 2009 agreement provided to us the most current contract for services by Arnold 

Kemp?  If not, we request the current contract for services with Kemp Inspection Services in its entirety.  

The memo written on Feb. 4, 2010 refers to the possibility of a revised contract being needed; was a 

new contract written or any amendments added?  Was the 2009 agreement for services reviewed and 

approved as to form and content by the city attorney at that time, David Martinek?  The letter written 

by Kemp which accompanied the revised agreement fails to mention the many changes to the terms of 

the contract that he wrote and provided to the city other than no longer providing code enforcement 

for the city. Was the revised contract reviewed and/or approved by the city council (as a whole or 

individually) prior to its being signed by the city manager?  



Lastly on this subject, the email correspondence written on Sept. 21, 2012 that was provided 

talks about incomplete inspection records for projects that Kemp had already been paid for. Were the 

issues brought up in that exchange resolved in their entirety to the city’s satisfaction? Have changes 

been implemented in the process to prevent the obvious backlog of incomplete records that gave rise to 

the concern expressed in the email; if so please specify?  

Regards, 

Sharon & Steve Wolff 

3 Painter St. 

Rio Dell, CA  95562 

steve@riodelltimes.com 
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